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"THE GPA RENEGOTIATION:  TIME TO CLOSE THE DEAL"

1. Dear colleagues, a conclusion to the long-running GPA renegotiation is now truly at hand.  The time to do it is in December of this year, in the framework of the coming WTO Ministerial.  This is not, however, going to happen without sustained intense effort and creativity, and flexibility on all sides.  I will first summarize how far we have come.  I will then set out the steps that are needed to wrap up the negotiation and my ideas on the approach to be followed at the time of the Ministerial.  I will close by reminding you of why this is so important for yourselves, for the future of the GPA;  and for the multilateral trading system.

I. HOW FAR WE HAVE COME

2. At the outset, I think it is helpful to recall the goals that we set for ourselves when work on the renegotiation began more than 10 years ago.  The avowed goals of the negotiation were to modernize the GPA text;  to expand the coverage of the Agreement;  and to reduce the extent of discriminatory measures.  In addition, a major underlying objective was to facilitate expansion of the membership of the Agreement, particularly through accession to it by major emerging and developing economies.

3. When it is adopted, the package before us will amply meet the goals that we set for it.  In particular:

· The text of the Agreement has been greatly improved.  What we have prepared is far better than the 1994 version:  unlike the old one, it reflects the realities of government procurement in the 21st century.  It provides an extremely important new tool through which the international community can address the challenges of good governance and promote the effective use of public resources in all participating economies, including the ones that are yet to accede.  In all, the revised text will greatly strengthen and enhance the relevance of the GPA in the present environment.

· Second, we already have before us a substantial package of gains in market access across the existing membership of the Agreement.  These market access gains will result in significant commercial opportunities for Parties' suppliers, representing tens of billions of dollars/euros annually.  They include, inter alia:  (i) coverage of more than 200 new ministries, government agencies and other entities across the membership of the Agreement;  (ii) new coverage of BOTs/public works concessions by four Parties;  (iii) expanded coverage of goods and/or services by all Parties, including new coverage of telecommunications services by eight Parties;  (iv) full coverage of construction services by all Parties, for the first time;  and (v) reductions by several Parties in the thresholds applied under the 1994 Agreement.

· Further to what I have just mentioned, this week we made significant strides toward full conclusion of the market access element of our negotiation:  as a result, more than 95 per cent of all negotiating pairs in the negotiations have now settled with each other or are very close to settlement.

· Third, we have set the stage for a major expansion of the membership of the Agreement, through the improved transitional measures for acceding developing countries and the increased flexibility for all Parties that are embodied in the revised text.  The value of such accessions is going to be huge, as shown by the Secretariat Working Paper that was circulated to all Parties last week.
· Fourthly, we are poised to meet the goal of reducing the extent of discriminatory measures.  A good number of Parties have offered to drop most or all of their country-specific derogations on condition of mutual reciprocity.

4. Beyond meeting these goals, we have developed a set of Future Work Programmes, covering such important issues as the treatment of small and medium-sized enterprises (SMEs), sustainability and statistics, that will further enhance the relevance and usefulness of the Agreement for many years to come.  With the work done this week, these Programmes are now very close to being finalized.

5. In sum, if we reflect on the goals that we set for ourselves and the progress that has already been achieved, the finish line is clearly in sight.  Only a very few last steps need to be made.  Moreover - and this is tremendously important - there is no chance, in the present difficult political and economic environment, of developing a package of market access gains that is larger by a substantial margin than what we have before us.  A much more likely scenario, confirmed by delegations' statements this week, is that, if the negotiations are not concluded in December, the whole package will crumble.  The text will go stale and Parties will come under pressure to withdraw concessions that have been put on the table.  At a minimum, the window to conclude will have closed.  We have, unfortunately, seen such scenarios unfold before in this house.

6. It is high time, therefore, to capture the results that we have achieved through full conclusion of the negotiations, bringing into force of the revised GPA text and launching of the work programmes.  Anything else would be a tragic loss.  Before we can do this, though, the last steps remain to be made.  The final gaps must be urgently filled, or the whole package and the immense future gains that are associated with it - even though it may be worth a thousand times more than the value of the last final concessions that are needed - will be for naught.  All delegations must realize their immense responsibility in this context.

II. how to bridge the remaiNing gaps

7. First and foremost, what is needed is a massive intensification of your ongoing efforts.  We simply will not succeed without this.  The recipe for conclusion consists of a few guidelines that I have stressed repeatedly over the last two years.  Without the following steps, there is no chance of success:

· first, conclusion of the negotiations can be based only on an expansion of coverage as compared to the commitments that have been made under the existing Agreement, and certainly not on a contraction.  This means that, in the coming few weeks, all elements of Parties' offers that "backtrack" on concessions already granted under the 1994 Agreement will have to be removed;

· second, as in any successful negotiation, some final top-ups or additional market access concessions are needed.  This point is directed at all Parties that have not yet settled with all of their respective partners.  You must now urgently do what needs to be done to clinch the deal.  And - this is equally important - your partners must be realistic in what they expect in terms of final concessions;

· third, concessions made must be reciprocated.  This includes those that have already been put on the table and those that will be brought to the table now;

· fourth, there is an additional challenge to be met.  Since time is very short, the three ingredients I have just now mentioned will have to be mixed into the cake together.  This can only be done through very open, direct and sustained communication between the relevant Parties, right through to the end of the process;

· lastly, and as was said pointedly by several Ambassadors in my consultation 10 days ago, from this moment onward, we must proceed in the utmost good faith and must foreswear tactical distractions.  A positive and cooperative attitude is required from all Parties throughout.

8. As to the process to be followed from here through to the Ministerial, as I have said, there are only a few weeks left.  Based on the feedback I have received from delegations, our next meetings will take place in the week beginning 28 November.  This timing implies that all delegations must have their final offers ready for the same week and that they must ensure in advance that those offers have been pre-tested with all relevant delegations and found to be satisfactory.  The remaining few issues concerning the Work Programmes, Article XXII and the related draft decisions/protocol of amendment must also be fully resolved within this time-frame or, preferably, much ahead of the meeting week, through consultations amongst the relevant Parties.  If any one element is left behind, it will jeopardize the whole package.

9. The Secretariat and I will check progress on a weekly basis and convene regular meetings of your Geneva Heads of Delegations to keep track of the situation and intervene, when necessary.  It should be obvious that the approach I have outlined leaves almost no slippage time.  There is, therefore, a heavy onus on you to move swiftly to a conclusion.  Please, front-end load your efforts.  I reserve the right to bring you all back to Geneva if there is any sign of insufficient progress, and will certainly also contact your Ministers if that is the case.

III. how WILL WE FORMALLY CONCLUDE THE NEGOTIATION AND GIVE DUE RECOGNITION TO THE RESULTs?

10. As to the process to be followed to formally conclude the negotiation, this can be a huge success for all of you and, more importantly, for your Ministers.  As I have said, I foresee that a final meeting of the Committee for the year, at which Parties would be represented at the Ministerial level, would be held at the beginning of the wider WTO Ministerial (i.e. on the morning of 15 December).  At the meeting, the Committee would take a decision incorporating the following elements:

· agreement to commence the formal (treaty) process of bringing the revised GPA text into force.  Implicit in this is that any outstanding issues concerning the process for bringing the revised text into force would be resolved well in advance;

· agreement on the terms of reference for the various Future Work Programmes, to be incorporated in relevant Committee decisions and/or the Final Provisions of the Agreement;

· agreement that each Party's coverage under the revised Agreement will be as reflected in the final offers that have been submitted, subject only to technical verification, correction and clean-up;  and

· agreement on a process for completion of the verification/clean-up by no later than the end of the first quarter of 2012, with appropriate intermediate steps specified (e.g. deadlines for submission of comments and subsequent responses by Parties regarding needed rectifications, etc.).

11. As a further element of the process, following the adoption of the proposed decision, Ministers of GPA Parties could, if they so desire, adopt a declaration taking due note of the achievement represented by the conclusion of the negotiations and its significance for the multilateral trading system;  for good governance and the fight against corruption;  and for the effective management of public resources in the present economic environment.  I will provide some further, related suggestions at the Geneva Heads of GPA Delegations meeting scheduled for next week.

12. In the period following adoption of such a declaration, individual Ministers would also have the opportunity to make statements emphasizing, for example, the importance they attach to elements of the Future Work Programmes.  In all, it would be a terrific opportunity for the responsible Ministers to associate themselves with a substantial increase in the opportunities that are available for their own suppliers, and a major advance in the multilateral trading system.

13. In the next few weeks we have a unique and unparalleled opportunity to conclude more than a decade of intensive negotiations and, by doing so, to unlock a world of significant developments for the decades to come.  This is a once-in-a-generation opportunity.  Given how close we are to the finish line, if we fail to meet our responsibilities, the judgement of history will be harsh to say the least.

__________
* In English only.


** This text is circulated on the Chairman's responsibility.





gpa11-11
gpa11-11

